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MINUTES of the Agenda Conference of the Council of the Borough of North Plainfield held on Monday, January 12, 2009 at 7:35 p.m. at the North Plainfield Community Center, 614 Greenbrook Road, North Plainfield, New Jersey.


PRESENT:


Council Members:
Mary H. Forbes

Robert E. Hitchcock

Lawrence La Ronde

Everett Merrill





Douglas M. Singleterry





Frank “Skip” Stabile, Council President


Also Present:

Michael Giordano Jr., Mayor

David E. Hollod, Business Administrator 

Eric M. Bernstein, Esq., Borough Attorney (8:20 p.m.)





Richard K. Phoenix, RMC, Deputy Borough Clerk


ABSENT;


Council Member:
Frank Righetti (excused)


The Pledge of Allegiance to the Flag was led by Mr. Hitchcock.


Council President Stabile requested a moment of silence for the men and women serving in our Armed Forces.


Council President Stabile read the following Notice of Compliance:


"This is an Agenda Meeting of the Council of the Borough of North Plainfield, scheduled by resolution of the Council adopted on January 1, 2009.  Adequate notice of this meeting was given pursuant to N.J.S.A. 10:4-6 et seq. by transmitting said notice to the Courier News and The Star-Ledger on January 2, 2009 and by posting a copy of this notice on the bulletin boards in the Municipal Building and Memorial Library reserved for such purpose."


PUBLIC COMMENT:  


Frank D’Amore Sr., 40 Willow Avenue, North Plainfield, advised that two neighbors had reported fire alarms sounding at the Villa Maria site.


Dr. Harry Allen, 83 Willow Avenue, North Plainfield, expressed his appreciation and thanks for his wife, Janice Allen’s service as the Borough’s mayor for twelve years.  Further, he offered his congratulations to Mayor Giordano.


NEW BUSINESS:

1.
2008 Audit Report  –  M.G..  Robert Morrison of Hodulik and Morrison was joined by Patrick DeBlasio.


Mr. Morrison provided details of the Audit Report, which disclosed that the fund balance was down to $500,000.   Tax Collection rate for 2007 declined to 96.32%, which the auditor assured remains a healthy percentage.


Under “Comments and Recommendations” of the report, he brought up pre-issuance of purchase orders, saying that state contract numbers needed to appear on purchase orders.  There are new Play to Play statutes while there was little change in the Public Contracts Law.


Registered Municipal Accountants (RMA)s have been trying for legislation to bring the laws back into lockstep.  State contracts are a fair and open process.


Discussing the temporary budget, he explained that the payment made to the joint insurance fund had not been made part of the temporary budget.


He reminded that outside offices are still required to make 48-hour deposits, reflecting no more than two business days, and added that there should be receipts written for all mail-in payments, achieving 100% control.


Addressing dormant accounts, Mr. Morrison noted $475 in a police badge trust fund.  Meanwhile, the fixed asset accounting system, found lacking in the past, is now fixed.


Mr. Hitchcock questioned requisitions, and the auditor replied that they were part of “Pay to Play,” registered vendors and sales tax audits.  A mass mailing to every vendor was needed, and the situation has been pretty much corrected at this time.


Mrs. Forbes said how much she appreciated Mr. Morrison’s explanation, and he replied that he had no significant recommendations regarding the audit.


Mr. Hitchcock questioned Mr. DeBlasio if he had any major problems with the findings, and the CFO said there were none.


Mr. Singleterry asked if economic conditions would worsen the tax collection rate and Mr. DeBlasio admitted that the rate would, indeed, be driven by the economy.  In support of the system, he explained that notices would continue going out and there would be outreach by phone.  Monies are effectively collected every following year.  The CFO added that the Borough’s budgets continue growing tighter and tighter every year.  Mr. Hitchcock inquired about the corrective action report and when it was due.  Mr. DeBlasio explained that it would be sixty days from the filing of the audit.

2. 
Digital TV – Charles L. Smith III, Area Director of Government and Community Affairs, Comcast Cablevision – F.S.S.  Mr. Smith was present to discuss the nationwide changeover from analogue to digital television transmission and reception.  Congress has mandated that all full-power television broadcast cease to transmit in an analogue format beginning February 17th of this year.  Over the past two years, the broadcast media have embarked upon ambitious publicity campaigns to get the word out to the viewing public. There is a request for delay of the transition date by President Obama’s administration.  There remain concerns regarding adequate government monies to help fund digital converter boxes for the public.  The television industry has continued moving forward to the transition date as if February 17th were compulsory and there would be no extension.  All analogue receivers without converters,  a satellite or cable connection will effectively cease to receive signals after the transition date.  


Mr. Smith explained the federal government’s coupon program which is meant to offset the cost of converter boxes by $40.00.  Each box retails at approximately $60.00, and the coupons will permit consumers to own a box for approximately $20.00 out of pocket.  He warned that consumers should beware of certain individuals claiming that boxes will cost $100.00 and better.  The range of converter boxes is pretty generic and basic, with no reason for charging more than the basic price.


Mr. Smith entertained questions, and Mr. Singleterry asked if Comcast were going to assist consumers with the disposal of old analogue sets.   Mr. Smith replied that even functional old sets could be made to work with converters or an auxiliary source such as cable or satellite.  Hence, there will be no mass disposal of current TV sets anticipated with the transition to digital.


Mr. Hitchcock asked why the government had not left things well enough alone.  Mr. Smith said that the feds are reclaiming the analogue bandwidth for their own purposes.  Some will be sold, while some will be given over to services dealing with homeland and public security.  It will also be auctioned for wireless broadband uses.  Digital signal compression will free up a generous amount of bandwidth for other services that could not be accommodated previously.


Mr. La Ronde asked about impact on current cable subscribers.  Mr. Smith explained that current cable subscribers will not have to do anything to enjoy continued reception.


Mr. Stabile thereupon opened the floor to public questions.


Mark Williams, 7 Hurley Avenue, North Plainfield, asked if the government would also have a coupon scheme for upgraded outdoor antennas required for successful digital reception.  Mr. Smith admitted that an additional antenna would probably provide a better image on the set, but it would not be required.  The feds do not currently include antennas in their coupon program.  Mr. Stabile, in jest, suggested aluminum foil as an antenna adjunct.


Frank D’Amore Sr., 40 Willow Avenue, North Plainfield, asked if the conversion would cause a jump in cable rates.  Mr. Smith claimed that rates would be independent of the conversion.


The Council President called for a five-minute recess.

RECESS (at 8:05 p.m.)


RECONVENE (at 8:10 p.m.) with all six council members present as before.

3.
Extraneous Employment of Off-Duty Borough of North Plainfield Fire/EMT Personnel  –  M.G.  The Mayor explained that the ordinance was in line with off-duty firefighters or EMTs.  Chief Eaton was present, and explained that this ordinance was almost identical to that which covers off-duty police on extraneous employment.  The Chief continued that the duties envisioned would include serving in an EMS role on an ambulance crew during off-duty hours and on fire watch as per the NJ State Uniform Fire Code.  Neither of which would affect the Borough’s 24-hour EMS or fire protection.  It would enhance coverage, since, effectively, more people would be in town before, during or after hours.  


Mr. Hitchcock did not recall seeing such an ordinance for EMS or fire, and the Chief replied that they had drafted this one to cover such eventualities as the NJ State Uniform Fire Code.  There was also the concern of having an EMS crew on hand at school athletic events, as requested by the coach.  The Chief said that as an ordinance, the arrangement would be permanent, although the rates could change in line with other salaries.  

4.
Request for agenda items for January 26, 2009 Joint Meeting with North Plainfield Board of Education – F.S.S.  Mr. La Ronde asked about plans for stabilizing the school budget while Mr. Hitchcock recommended that the West End field toilet facilities be discussed.  Mr. Stabile said that the agenda was being controlled by the School Board, and that the items would go through Board Secretary Sternberg for placement on the agenda.


Mr. La Ronde asked about plans for advertising the meeting in advance, and Mr. Stabile suggested that the usual advertising methods be augmented by placement on the Borough’s website.

REPORTS OF BOARDS, COMMITTEES, COMMISSIONS:

Mr. Singleterry reported on the recent Economic Development Committee meeting where Mrs. Hollod, Somerville Downtown Coordinator was present to discuss activities in support of downtown Somerville.  It was a highly productive session.

Mr. Hitchcock advised that Historic Preservation Commission had applied for a $10,000.00 state grant to develop an historic preservation element for the Borough master plan.  He detailed correspondence regarding the old senior bus, its disposition and concluded that the Architectural Design Review Board had a new application for modification of a sign on Somerset Street which was approved.

Mrs. Forbes provided details on the recent School Board meeting.  There was a presentation on the state’s unified education plan, known as a seamless educational process.   The plan would attempt to make high school graduation requirements a better match for college entrance in the State of New Jersey.

Motion to adjourn by Mr. Hitchcock, seconded by Mr. La Ronde and carried unanimously.


Meeting adjourned at 8:32 p.m.







Borough Clerk

Council President
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